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~  Laurel Bank Croquet Club Inc.  ~   
Cnr Herries and West Streets, 

Toowoomba.  

The Laurel Bank Club was 
formed in 1934, the third club in 
the Toowoomba area, following 
on from  Toowoomba and West 
Toowoomba. The President of 
West Toowoomba Progress 
Association, James Hoare, 
helped 15 ladies interested in 
croquet to form the club.  
 The first committee – 
Patron, Mr S.G. Stephens; Pa-
troness: Lady Moyoress, Mrs 
J.D. Annands; President Mrs 
Malcolm Sinclair; Vice Presi-
dents Mrs Dent, Mrs Hopkins 

and Mrs Platz; Honorary Secre-
tary, Miss G. Goldsworthy, Hon-
orary Treasurer, Mrs H. 
Schmidt; and Captain, Mrs C.G. 
Blair. Meetings were to be up-
stairs in the Town Hall, and at 
the first AGM a credit balance of 
£22/11/8 was announced and a 
Building Fund started. 
 The first fundraiser was 
a garden party in Laurel Bank 
Park, entrance cost was one 
shilling (1/-), a profit was made 
of ₤8.0.0, and a Commonwealth 
Bank account was opened.  

Twenty-six (26) members paid 
an enrolment fee of one shilling 
(1/-) each. Badges were avail-
able at a cost of two shillings 
and six pence (2/6), and blazers 
were also available. The first 
uniform was a cream fuji dress 
and a brown flannel blazer.  
 The official opening of 
the club and gate was set for 
June 30th 1934. In the mean-
time, play was either at 
Toowoomba Croquet Club or at 
Mrs Marshall’s private lawn (by 
invitation). 

Clipping from the Australian Croquet Gazette, year and date not known 
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 Gates were erected at the west end of 
Laurel Bank Park to honour Mr Stephens and a 
plaque was placed at the entrance. 
 Fetes, stalls and Bridge parties were held 
to raise funds for the croquet equipment, and 
donations mostly covered costs. The Bridge par-
ties continued regularly, with members donating 
expenses. 
 By November 1934 grass seed was 
planted and lawns were weeded, and the club 
purchased top soil to prepare for the opening on 
16 March 1935.  Mr Fett was paid one pound a 
week to maintain the lawns, and a mower was 
purchased for three £3/10/- and a roller for 
£3/0/0. Balls were purchased for approximately 
three shillings each. Play days were to be 
Wednesday and Saturday, and green fees were 
set at six pence (6d).. 
 In 1936 Laurel Bank Croquet Club be-
came a member of the Queensland Croquet As-
sociation (QCA). 
 Mr Stephens made a donation to open 
an account to raise money for a building. In the 
meantime, a box was placed in the park near the 
lawn in which to keep Club property, and the 
Council was asked to put lattice around the end 
of the lawn to provide shade. 
 The Clubhouse was completed and the 
opening was set for 7th May 1938. Alderman 
Platz donated two pounds towards the fences 
and Mrs Platz donated a gallon of paint; assis-
tance was also received from the Council. 
 In 1939 Mrs Malcolm Sinclair, first presi-
dent of the Club, became the first honorary Life 
Member. 
 In 1945 the Club applied to have the 
sewerage connected. A wooden building was 
erected near the shed to be used as a toilet until 
the sewerage was approved. The next year, 
1946, the Club asked the Council for a quotation 
on what the sewerage would cost to have it con-
nected, even if the Council was not going to pay 
for it – however, it was not until 1947 that a ten-
der of ₤145/-/- was accepted. It was also in this 
year that the Council advised it would not longer 
spray the clover on the lawns, as this was now 
the Club’s responsibility, the strainer on the tank 
was repaired and the Club was advised it could 
not be let for outside meetings. A further ten-year 
lease was granted. 
 At the Annual General Meeting in 1946, 
the President reported that Pennants would be 
held in April, and the Downs Tournament (to 
which the Club gave a donation towards the 
prizes) would be held later in Allora. Bridge par-
ties continued throughout the 1940’s as the main 
source of income, as most expenses were do-
nated. In 1948 the Club donated to the “Food for 
Britain” campaign. 
 The beginning of the 1950’s saw mem-

bership limited to 25, as it was thought this was 
the maximum number the Club could handle. 
Annual fees were set at three guineas (₤3/3/-0), 
and in 1953 green fees were increased from 1/6 

Letter of invitation to Mr Stephens to attend the 
opening of the croquet lawns, 1935 

Sketch of Laurel Park 

“Copy of article written in Toowoomba Chronicle 
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to two shillings. In 1954 there was a motion that 
the two shillings lawn fees should be paid 
whether the member played or not, but this was 
defeated at a later meeting. In 1957 it was de-
cided that on Wednesdays “A” grade players 
would lay on the top lawn with lower grades on 
the bottom lawn. In 1959 the first male member 
of the Club was advised his subscription fee 
would not be accepted due to his “disturbing the 
harmony of the Club.” 
 It was in 1954 that it was decided that 
members would wear uniforms while playing; a 
club cardigan was added in 1961. As a means of 
fund raising, a social day was organised with the 
Toowoomba Club, followed later in the year with 
the West Toowoomba Club. Christmas parties 
were a highlight – in 1954 caterers were em-
ployed at a cost of four shillings a head, while in 
1974 members exchanged 60c grocery parcels. 
In 1975 Christmas Hamper tickets were sold for 
10c each on behalf of the QCA.  
 Just to prove that there were droughts in 
‘them’ days too, in 1968 all lawn cutting was 
stopped – and a padlock was fitted to the door of 
the tool shed! However, the weather must have 
improved as an electric mower was bought in 

Plaque erected in Laurel Bank Park  

Open Day at Laurel Bank: Photograph: Front row from left: Oriel Hope, Wink Baker, Rhona Stroud, un-
known, Clive Berghoffer, Joan Geisel, Gleam Handley, Eileen Lucas – Open Day (circa 1950-60s) 
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1970. Club amenities were not 
forgotten as the Club bought a 
refrigerator in 1971 and an elec-
tric kettle in 1974. In 1973 Club 
equipment received a boost 
when two sets of second col-
oured balls were purchased and 
a member donated a set of 
balls, two mallets and eight 
hoops. 
 It’s nice to see that ser-
vice clubs were active in the 
60’s – in 1967 the Lions Club 
members painted the fences, 
though the Club supplied the 
paint. It’s also sad to note that 
vandals were a part of 
Toowoomba life, as in 1971 they 
destroyed six panels of fence, a 
gate and damaged a tap, the 
clubhouse was broken into twice 
in one week, and in 1973 they 
broke a seat and dug holes in 
the lawn. Again the fences and 
seats were painted, this time by 
Club members in 1971 and the 
verandah was repaired in 1973 
– it needed to be repaired again 
in 1974, so it was arranged for 
the Blue Army to do this – it did-
n’t happen, so Mr Gabbet paid 
$70 to do the job. When the 
Council approached to assist 
with the painting of the Club-
house in 1975, the Club was 
advised it was unable to assist. 
 In 1970, no visitors at-
tended the Open Day, so it was 
suggested the format be 
changed, with all grades to play 
on the same day, instead of 
each grade on their own day.  
 
(Compiled from documents with 
the Toowoomba Historical Soci-
ety, from club documents and 
honour boards by H. Drew and 
N.M. Malpress, and from the 
booklet History of Croquet Clubs 

in Queensland 1997, with thanks) 

 

 

 

 

 

Newspaper articles 
1935 and 1938 
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Club Presidents 
1934-1939 Mrs E. Sinclair 
1940-1941 Mrs M. Dunsdon 

1942 ` Mrs M. Priest 
1943  Mrs M. Flood 
1944-1957 Mrs M. Priest 
1958  Mrs W. Watts 
1959  Mrs M. Priest 
1960-1964 Mrs W. Watts 
1965-1966 Mrs C. Curry 
1967-1968 Mrs A. Fraser 
1969-1978 Mrs W. Watts 
1979-1981 Mrs C. Kimmins 
1982-1983 Mrs G. Handley 
1984-1987 Mrs E. Bogg 
1988-1992 Mrs R. Stroud 
1993  Mrs B. Gilbert 
1993-1994 Mrs R. Stroud 
1995  Mrs. H. Drew 
1996  Mr J. Thornely 
1997-2005 Mrs H. Drew 
2006-2008 Mr D. Woodruff 

Life Members 
Mrs M. Sinclair 
Mr J. Thornley 
Mrs R. Stroud 

State Team Players 
Mrs E. Bogg 
Mr J. Hardy 
Miss J. Suttom 
Mrs. D. Hardy 

Club Champions 
1936-1938 Mrs E. Stone 
1939-1940 Mrs L. Dunsdon 
1941-1947 Mrs P.S. Priest 
1948-1949 Mrs S. Dennis 
1950  Mrs E. Stone 
1951-1952 Mrs P.S. Priest 
1953-1954 Mrs E. Stone 
1955-1956 Mrs P.S. Priest 
1957  Mrs E. Stone 
1958-1959 Mrs S. Dennis 
1960  Mrs F. Dongers 
1961-1964 Mrs W. Watts 
1965-1973 Mrs A. Fraser 
1974  Mrs C. Kimmins 
1975  Mrs E. Bogg 
1976  Mrs A. Fraser 
1977  Mrs C. Kimmins 
1978  Mrs C. Kimmins 
1978  Mrs A. Fraser 
1979  Mrs C. Kimmins 
1980  Mrs E. Bogg 
1981  Mrs C. Kimmins 
1983-1990 Mrs E. Bogg 
1991-2001 Nil 
2002-2008 Mr J. Hardy 

Club Tournaments 
Mrs C. Kimmins Cup  
1991  Mrs H. Drew 
1992  Mrs D. Hope 
1993-1994 Mr T. Thornely 
1995  Mrs J. Gesell 
1996  Mrs H. Drew 
1997  Mrs N. Mal-
press 
1998  Mrs H. Drew 
1999  Mrs N. Mal-
press 
2000-2001 Mr K. Ruhle 
2002  Mr J. Thorley 
2003-2004 Mrs G. Field 
2005  Mr D. Woodruff 
2006-2007 Mrs H. Drew 
2008  Mrs M. Fowler 

 

Burstows Shield  
(played for by all 3rd and 4th 
grade players in Darling Downs 
Region) 
1998   H. Drew  
 (Laurel Bank) 
1999   W.Gosling  
 (Laurel Bank) 
2000   J.Hardy  
 (West Toowoomba) 
2001   B.Travers  
 (Laurel Bank) 
2002 R.Mann (Toowoomba) 
2003 G.Field  
 (Laurel Bank) 
2004 B.Brady  
 (Toowoomba) 
2005-2006 G.McKay (Dalby) 
2007 M.Daley (West  
 Toowoomba) 

 

Croquet Australia 1988, Septem-
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Rona Stroud, President CQA,  with  Jim Thornley  Mrs E, Sinclair ( life member and President 
1934-39)  

State Tea, Representative Mrs E. Bogg (standing) 
cutting anniversary cake 

Queensland Representative Players from Laurel 
Bank Croquet Club: 
Top right:  Jocelyn Sutton 
Middle:     John Hardy 
Bottom:     Deidre Hardy  
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Newspaper article, 1932 
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Newspaper articles 1935 
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